Cheriton Parish Council

Minutes of Parish Council Meeting
Held at 7.30pm on Tuesday 10th July 2018
At Cheriton Village Hall

Present:
Chairman: Cllr A Collett 
Parish Councillors: B Frampton, S Herdman, L Line, L Lochrie, N Scallan, D Smith

In Attendance: 
Locum Clerk: S Hurr
Prospective Parish Councillor: D Pain

By invitation: Winchester City Councillor L Ruffell

1.422	Apologies for Absence

	County Councillor R Humby

1.423	Declaration of Interests

Members were reminded of their responsibility to declare any personal or prejudicial interest which they may have in any item of business on the agenda.  Cllr Lochrie declared an interest in Planning Application SDNP/18/03105/HOUS and Cllr Line declared an interest in the Section 106 Agreement at Freemans Yard.

1.424	Dispensations for disclosable pecuniary interests

	None received.

1.425	To approve the Minutes of the meeting held on 12th June 2018

	The Minutes of the meeting held on 12th June 2018 were duly signed as a true record of the meeting by the Chairman Cllr Collett.

	Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting on 19th June 2018 were also signed by the Chairman Cllr A Collett.

	The signing of the Minutes for the Annual General Meeting will be carried forward to the September Parish Council meeting.

1.426	Public questions and comments 

a) Planning Applications 
b) Other Agenda Items

No members of the public were present.

1.427	City Councillor Reports

	Cllr Ruffell’s report had been circulated prior to the meeting (see Appendix One).  Cllr Ruffell provided an update regarding the Sun Lane planning application which had now been approved.   Cllr Herdman asked what support would be received to mitigate the impact of traffic volumes related to the construction work.  Cllr Ruffell responded that the Highway Officer did not consider that such issues would occur but confirmed a further opportunity to make representations in connection with this concern would be available when detailed planning consent was sought for the residential homes and employment zone.  It was agreed that Cllr Lochrie would pursue this in his role as lead for highway issues.

	Concerns were raised regarding the lack of support given to the Parish Council by City Cllr Thesahar.  Cllr Collett reported that he had written to Cllr Thesahar, but was yet to receive a response.  The Clerk suggested that concerns of the Parish Council could be highlighted with the City Council Monitoring Officer and Cllr Ruffell advised this would be the Chief Executive.
	
	Action
	Cllr Collett will forward the email previously sent to Cllr Thesahar to the Clerk.  The Clerk to prepare a letter and sent to Winchester City Council Chief Executive regarding the lack of support to date given by City Cllr Thesahar.
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Collett and the Clerk



	Details of the operation of the Amenity Tip were raised by Cllr Smith and discussed and Cllr Collett confirmed these had been requested from County Councillor Humby, and that he would repeat this request.

	Action
	Cllr Collett to repeat his request for information regarding the Amenity Tip from Cllr Humby. 
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Collett 



1.428	Clerk’s Report

	Due to the change in the Clerk, no report had been provided on this occasion.

Cllr L Ruffell left the meeting at 7.50pm

Cllr Collett requested that the meeting move temporarily to a closed session for the next item only.
	
1.429	Co-option of a New Councillor

At the previous meeting of the Parish Council, David Pain had attended to express his interest in and wish to become a Parish Councillor.  Mr Pain was asked to leave the room for a discussion regarding his potential co-option to be debated.

Mr Pain was invited to return to the meeting and congratulated upon his successful co-option to the Parish Council.  Mr Pain and the Clerk completed the Disclosure of Interest form and Declaration of Acceptance of Office form.

	Action
	The Clerk to forward the Disclosure of Interest form to Winchester City Council (WCC).
	Responsibility: 
The Clerk



End of closed session.

1.430	Working Group Reports (circulated prior to the meeting)

· Planning Applications (Appendix Two): Cllr Line explained there were three in total of which 18/02300/FUL is a follow up action and 18/01305 had been received only that day i.e., 10 July 2018.

	Planning Application No.
	Address of Property
	Proposed Plans
	Cheriton Parish Council Comments/Actions

	SDNP/18/03141/HOUS SDNP/18/03142/LIS
	Pear Tree Cottage, Alresford Road, Cheriton
	Glaze in exiting link between cottage and annexe and convert single garage
	A resolution was passed to support the application.

	SDNP/18/02300/FUL
	7 Raebarn Close, Cheriton
	Render Walls and K-Render (amended – removal of chimney and changing roof tiles are permitted development)
	Clerk to write requesting confirmation regarding the potential addition of roof lights windows, proposed replacement of existing window (and colour) if new walls will be constructed in red brick, or rendered brick and if North and South Gables will be clad using Marley Cedar lap.

	SDNP/18/03105/HOUS
	Old Kenetts Cottage, School Road, Cheriton
	Two storey and single storey rear extensions and modification to the existing building and site
	One week extension only for comments could be granted by the case officer. Insufficient time to leave to the PC Meeting in Sept. for which reason the application will be further discussed via email, post meeting.


	
· Highways (Appendix Three - items 3.1 to 3.3)
	
Traffic through Cheriton: 
Cllr Line’s report to the Council refers. The installation of signage to stop through access of HGV’s via the Beauworth crossroads is confirmed possible by HCC. The farming community are being consulted. Council was asked whether further consultation among the community is needed. Agreed that Councillors would gather views during the summer break and report back to the PC Meeting in September. 

	Action
	Councillors to gather views and report back to the September PC Meeting.
	Responsibility: 
All Councillors


	
Rivermead Bridge Engineering Works:
There will be a bus diversion during engineering works on to Rivermead Bridge which will begin on 24th July 2018 and will route the 67 bus via Brandy Mount Lane.  It was suggested that the Parish Council should ensure that the small number of households that park on the road, should be informed of the bus diversion.

	Action
	Cllr Lochrie to visit each of the households affected to inform them of the bus diversion. 
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Lochrie


	
Kilmeston crossroads is considered dangerous and action should be taken to improve this junction.  The potential for installation of a mirror or traffic lights or reducing the speed limit was discussed.  A resolution was passed to pursue further consideration of all 3 alternatives in HCC.

	Action
	Cllr Lochrie to seek a meeting with Highways Officer Lee Jenkin-Hewes. 
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Lochrie



	
	Action
	Cllr Collett to establish the insurance costs for having a mirror installed. 
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Collett 



	Sun Lane:
With reference to Cllr Line’s report at Appendix 2 item 3.3 Sun Lane, a resolution was passed to measure the traffic volume through Cheriton with the object of mitigating against its impacts when resources allow.

Freemans Yard S106 agreement (Appendix Three – items 2.1. to 2.2)

Open Space Land
The Freemans Yard Open Space Land maintenance period will end on January 2019.  In the meantime the land remains the property of the developer and Council are concerned to inform the school of the position so that any use by the school may take insurance into consideration. A resolution was passed to inform the school of this information.	
	
	Action
	Cllr Line to draft a letter to be sent by the Clerk to the school confirming ownership currently remains with the developer.
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Line and the Clerk.


	
	‘Works in Kind’
The developers consider that the £17,000 for ‘works in kind’ is now a much-reduced amount and believe that additional work required by WCC to the land at the top of Freemans Yard should be offset against it.  Cllr Line has made representations over a prolonged period that the £17,000 should be in lieu of the children’s playground, but the developer appears to be delaying any progress on this matter.  A resolution was passed to seek a determination from WCC in regards to this issue as follows:

1) Can the developer offset the claim legally?
2) If the developer cannot offset the claim, will WCC enforce it?

	Action
	Cllr Line to write to the developer and advise that the PC will seek a determination from WCC
Cllr Line to draft a letter to be sent by the Clerk to WCC Chief Executive. 
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Line
Cllr Line and the Clerk.



· Open Spaces, Recreation and Play Ground (Appendix Three and Five):

Replacement Project (see Appendix Four)
Play Area: The Secretary of State has confirmed in writing the approval of the Public Works Loan Board (PWLB) for a loan of £39,000 for the renewed play area.  The Parish Council resolved to agree this loan as a fixed annuity over a period of nine years, to be paid on a six-monthly basis.  
	
	Action
	PWLB form to be completed, signed and returned with a direct debit form and a ‘blank cancelled cheque’. 
	Responsibility: 
Direct Debit Form to be prepared by the Clerk and signed by three Councillors and Form LC1 to be signed by Cllr Collett in his capacity as Chairman and the Clerk in her role as Responsible Financial Officer.



Five quotations had been received from play equipment contractors and a resolution was passed that the Chairman Cllr Collett would call an extraordinary meeting to make the final decision regarding the successful contractor after the Play Area Working Group had completed their analysis of the contractor responses.

	Action
	Chairman Cllr Collett to call an extraordinary meeting to make the final decision regarding the choice of play equipment contractor.
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Collett.



Repairs
One of the current pieces of play equipment has been inspected and found to have a rotting wooden component.  The cost of repair will be £285 plus VAT.  A resolution was passed to repair the equipment and place a notice on the component that it is currently out of use pending repair.

	Action
	Cllr Scallan and Cllr Herdman to instruct the appropriate contractor to affect a repair as soon as possible and Cllr Scallan to place a notice warning that the rotting component is out of use pending repair. 
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Scallan and Cllr Herdman.



Community and Environment
The future of the Cricket Club was discussed.

	Action
	Cllr Collett to arrange a meeting with Mr Greenwood.
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Collett.



Further quotations from fencing contractors are currently being sought for repair work, and a resolution was passed to retain the current grass cutting contract during the current season but in light of the additional expense, to seek additional quotations and review again in preparation for the April 2019 grass cutting season.

	Action
	
Cllr Collett to seek further fencing quotations. 

Cllr Collett to seek further grass cutting quotations.
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Collett 

Cllr Collett



Lengthsman
Cllr Frampton explained his dissatisfaction with the work completed and omitted by the Lengthsman, and the cost implications which would be credited back to the PC in the form of replacement hours.  He planned to provide further clear instruction for the requirement to complete further work.

The Cheriton Conservation Volunteers have suffered damage to a brush cutter by use of incorrect fuel and to replace this item would be £329. Cllr Frampton may seek Councillors Discretionary funding from Cllr Humby in light of the work that the Conservation Volunteers carry out to help HCC Rights of Way, but it was resolved that a proportion of the next Boomtown grant could be used to purchase a replacement brush cutter. Further resolved that the remaining grant monies would be made available to the school.

There was further discussion regarding an overgrown hedge at North End and an email will be sent in connection with this matter.

	Action
	
Cllr Frampton to seek Councillors Discretionary Funding
Cllr Frampton to Collett to send an email regarding the requirement to cut the overgrown hedge. 
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Frampton
Cllr Frampton.



Matterley Estate (see Appendix Five)
Matterley Estate: Cllr Pain provided an update regarding the Matterley Estate event plans and the SDNPA refusal of an application for a Coach Park.  The Parish Council passed a resolution to collect any comments from residents regarding the events via the Parish Council email address.

	Action
	
Cllr Pain to ask for comments in an article for July’s Church and Village
Cllr Pain to forward a written report to the Clerk for circulation. (Post meeting see Appendix Five).
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Pain
Cllr Pain and the Clerk.


	
Finance, Administration and Statutory Matters

a) Payments made were noted:

	Cheque Number
	Payee and Purpose
	Amount
	Comment

	300607
	D Heppell, Clerk’s salary 
	Undisclosed
	Approved

	300608
	D Heppel, Clerk’s expenses
	£38.40
	Approved

	300609
	Cheriton Village Hall, Invoice 33 
	£100.00
	Approved

	300610
	Cllr Line, Stationery
	£18.00
	Approved


	


b) Tichborne Play Area Funds

	Action
	
Clerk to confirm receipt of funds from Tichborne Parish Council.
	Responsibility: 
Clerk.



c) Financial Planning:  A resolution was passed for Cllr Line to meet with the Clerk in August to discuss this matter.

	[bookmark: _Hlk519169576]Action
	
Cllr Line to meet with the Clerk to discuss Financial Planning. 
	Responsibility: 
Cllr Line and the Clerk.



d) Agree dates of next Parish Council meeting: 
7.30pm on Tuesday, 11th September 2018 in Cheriton Village Hall

e) Data Protection Policy 

	Action
	The Clerk to work on the draft Data Protection Policy for the September Parish Council meeting. 
	Responsibility: 
The Clerk.



f) To note items of correspondence: circulated prior to the meeting via email.

g) Agenda items for the next meeting: to consider ways in which the Parish Council could work more efficiently.

The meeting closed at 9.40pm



	Signed __________________________________  Date: ________________________________
Cllr Collett
Chairman



Appendix One
Report from Winchester City Cllr Ruffell

July Report

Winchester City Council’s £16m Extra Care Scheme Chesil Lodge is complete
A new state-of-the-art £16m development specially created to help older residents with care needs live independently is now complete. Chesil Lodge offers 52 extra care apartments for rent, shared ownership and sale – that will cater for residents over the age of 55. The scheme at Chesil Street, is funded by Winchester City Council, Hampshire County Council, Homes England and a gift from the late Winchester-born resident Harold Harris.

The idea behind the project is the concept of Extra Care which provides people with their own individual apartment, coupled with access to communal spaces, in modern, high-quality, attractive buildings, close to local facilities. It shows that the Council is making progress on its ambitious target of building 600 new homes over the next three years.

The development is a mixture of one-bedroom and two-bedroom apartments that are designed for independent living. It also offers an excellent range of communal facilities, including a restaurant, laundry, treatment rooms and lounges. Services at Chesil Lodge will be opening on July 16, and tenants will start moving in later this month.

On top of that it’s energy efficient, having minimal heating costs subsidised by the latest renewable technology of solar panels on the roof. 

Cemetery extension provides thousands of new burial spaces for the District
An extension to Magdalen Hill Cemetery along Alresford Road is now open, offering an additional 5,600 new burial spaces so local people can pay their respects to departed loved ones close to home.  The new extension includes additional space for the Church of England, Catholic and Free Church areas. The site will also include new designated areas for Muslim and Ghurkha faiths as well as a plot for travellers.  Losing a family member or close friend is a traumatic time and it’s comforting to know that many more members of our community will now be able to visit the burial plots of people they have lost in a pleasant location that is close to home. The area was opened by the Mayor of Winchester Cllr Frank Pearson on 20 June 2018 and features memorial trees and benches. The extension also includes an area of meadow as a wildlife haven created by the Butterfly Conservation to support butterflies, moths and other insects.

Redevelopment of Bishop's Waltham depot set to provide business units
Plans to create three new business units at a former depot at Bishop’s Waltham have been progresses a step further.

Councillors on Winchester City Council have given the green light for the development of the units following interest from local businesses in leasing them.  The plans come after OB Architecture was appointed by the city council to produce feasibility drawings for a business unit development on the site.  The move will see the buildings on the site demolished and redeveloped to provide business accommodation.  The overall internal floor area for all three units will be nearly 9,000 square feet and plans also include 30 car parking spaces and one lorry space being provided within a proposed service yard.

Businesses in the area are keen to use this space, and are looking forward to seeing work begin on the redevelopment, which will create jobs and provide an economic boost to Bishop’s Waltham.
The scheme is subject to a planning application being submitted and approved later in the year.

Open space in Winchester shortlisted for award following transformation
Hillier’s Haven in Winchester has been shortlisted for a prestigious award.
The open-space at Abbots Barton which opened earlier this year is shortlisted in the 2018 Campaign to Protect Rural England (CPRE) Countryside Awards.

The site was previously inaccessible, but its transformation was made possible by funding becoming available due to the affordable Winchester City Council home development Hillier Way.

Hillier’s Haven features paths through the woodland, a meadow area with stone fire pits, bird and bat boxes, and a sculpture trail. It also benefits from interpretation boards showing a map of the area and details of the animals and plants that may be seen during a visit.

“Hillier’s Haven is a fantastic place for families, and people of all ages to enjoy nature in Winchester. The City are delighted that CPRE have recognised the hard work that has been done to make it such a success.

Winchester City Council takes fly tipping very seriously; we have a 100 per cent success rate in prosecuting fly tipping. This year there has been a 100 tonne drop in the amount of fly-tipped waste in our District (2017-2018) compared to the previous year. 

Both Hampshire County and Winchester City Councils have been working hard to crack down on those who disregard the District’s environment and blight the lives of residents by dumping waste. Hampshire County Council has employed an officer to take forward fly-tip prosecutions and to target hot spot locations in the District with extra patrols. 

Cameras have been purchased to monitor sites across Hampshire and joint covert operations have been set up involving Hampshire Constabulary, private landowners, the NFU the Environment Agency.  In just a few weeks over 230 vehicles have been stopped, several individuals issued with fines, one arrested and one vehicle seized. 

The aim of joint working across authorities is to help everyone understand they have a part to play by checking that any individual or company employed to take away waste from homes or businesses is legally registered to do so.  If their waste ends up fly-tipped, they, as well as the illegal waste carrier, could be liable for a hefty fine. 

You can report fly tipping in Winchester online via www.winchester.gov.uk 24 hours a day or call 01962 840222 0830am to 5.00pm Mon –Thurs or until 430pm on Fridays. 


Appendix Two
JUNE/JULY 2018

CHERITON PARISH COUNCIL

PLANNING APPLICATIONS
SDNP/18/03141/HOUS
Location: Pear Tree Cottage Alresford Road Cheriton Alresford Hampshire SO24 0PW
Proposal: Glaze in existing link between cottage and annexe and convert single garage.
LISTED BUILDING GRADE: II
RESPONSE
Support but request that consideration be given to Dark Night skies in respect of the introduction of 2 additional Velux roof lights. 
Further request that trade vehicles do not park at the roadside, nor obstruct traffic on the B3046 and that all materials are delivered and collected to and from the hard standing to the front of the property. 

SDNP/03142/LIS
Location: Pear Tree Cottage Alresford Road Cheriton Alresford Hampshire SO24 0PW
Proposal: Glaze in existing link between cottage and annexe and convert single garage.
LISTED BUILDING GRADE: II
RESPONSE
Support but request that consideration be given to Dark Night skies in respect of the introduction of 2 Velux roof lights.
Further request that trade vehicles do not park at the roadside, nor obstruct traffic on the B3046 and that all materials are delivered and collected to and from the hard standing to the front of the property. 

SDNP/18/02300/FUL
Location: 7 Raebarn Close Cheriton Alresford Hampshire SO24 0QE
Proposal: Removal of Chimney, Render walls, K-Render, Change roof tiles.
The application states that the existing and proposed new walls are of red brick, whereas the drawings illustrate cladding and rendering of new walls.
The application does not include new windows in the description, whereas the application form states that the existing windows are in brown and the proposed in anthracite grey.
The application drawings illustrate 2 new skylight windows not included in the applicant’s description. 
RESPONSES
Letter sent to the applicant’s agent asking for further advice and details of clarification.

SDNP/18/03105/HOUS
Location: Old Kennetts Cottage School Road Cheriton SO24 0PX
Proposal: Two storey and single storey rear extension and modifications to the existing building and
site
LISTED BUILDING GRADE: II
RESPONSE
Pending receipt of the Listed Building application and review by Council.



Appendix Three

CHERITON PARISH COUNCIL JULY 2018

1. PLANNING
· Reponses made to Planning Applications SDNP/18/03141/HOUS and SDNP/18/03142/LIS 
Resolve : to ratify the responses previously circulated to all Council members

2. S106 – Cllr Line is resident in Freemans Yard Lane and therefore declares an interest

2.1 Open Space Land

Prior to the end of the minimum maintenance period on 24.01.19 the Open Space Land remains the property of the developer until such time as the legal process is complete and the land is transferred to the Freemans Yard Management Company.

In the meantime, there are occasions when the land is used by the school, which may perhaps have insurance implications. 
Resolve : to write a letter to the school and advise of the present position re the Open Space Land

2.2 ‘Works in Kind’ – inserts as Appendix A provide further detail

Further to the report made to Council in May/June.

Proposals received from the developer in respect of work to the white railings bordering the B3046 do not allow the work to be costed and were accompanied instead by a suggestion that Cheriton make use of a local Chartered Surveyor.

A substantial amount of work has now been carried out by the Parish Council since the developer’s request in November ‘17 that they be allowed to discharge their legal obligation to the Parish Council by carrying out ‘Works in Kind’ in lieu of the Children’s Play Area. 

Cllr Line is waiting to hear from Cllr Ruffell but has a meeting with WCC representatives in July. In light of the developer’s seeming lack of intent to execute the work identified by the Parish Council at the developer’s request however, Council is asked to consider the resolutions below.
Resolve :
i) to respond to the developer advising that the Parish Council will seek a determination in the matter from WCC
ii) to write a further letter to the Chief Executive at WCC


Appendix Three
TRAFFIC, TRANSPORT & ACCESS

3.1 Traffic through Cheriton

A response received from the Director of Economy, Environment and Transport at HCC concludes without the hoped for offer of assistance in carrying out work to determine what measures could be undertaken to protect Cheriton from the adverse impacts of traffic in the future.

Signage at the Beauworth crossroads to bring about No Through Access for HGV’s has previously been proposed and Cllr Line has asked Mr Joe Corbett to assist in consulting with the local farming community. 

Subject to the views reported back by Mr Corbett Council is asked whether any further consultation is needed prior to making a decision on signage at the Beauworth crossroads.
Proposed : that Council comment upon the need for further consultation

3.2 Rivermead Bridge Engineering Works – inserts as Appendix B provide further detail

Work to the bridge begins on 24th July for a period of approx. 6 weeks. Notices have been posted throughout the Village and on Facebook and have been delivered to Middle Farm and Cheriton School.

The temporary traffic lights requested at the Kilmeston crossroads will not be provided during the works and further detailed explanation is inserted at Appendix B below. The number 67 bus service will continue to operate, and smaller single decker buses will route via Brandy Mount Lane.

The outcome of the Parish Council’s request that the emergency services similarly route via Brandy Mount Lane is presently outstanding but should be known by the date of the Parish Council Meeting on 10 July.

All work to the Bridge will cease during the Boomtown Festival.

3.3 Sun Lane

Cllr Line presented a submission to the Planning Committee Meeting in opposition to the application 17/01528/OUT on 21st June and was accompanied by Mr Martin Hendry.

Cllr Line would like to thank Mr Hendry on behalf of the Parish Council for the huge amounts of support and effort that he put into the submissions made on behalf of the Community both at the Planning Committee stage and prior to that as a member of the Working Group on Sun Lane. Thanks, are also due to the many members of Cheriton’s community who wrote to express their opinion of the application and who responded to the pamphlet requesting as many as possible to write to members of the Planning Committee.

WCC received hundreds of submissions raising objection to the application despite which it was passed with unanimous support from the WCC Planning Committee. It should be noted that Cheriton was not opposed to the development in principle but objected strongly to the basis upon which the applicant submitted the environmental impacts and the traffic projections. The lack of mitigation against the adverse impacts of traffic upon the natural and built environment through Cheriton will undoubtedly be felt by all in the future and was identified as the biggest single concern felt by those who responded to the Cheriton Parish Plan Questionnaire.

Cllr Line is handing responsibility for Traffic, Transport and Access to Cllr Lochrie in the future but would like to ask Council whether a project to measure traffic through Cheriton with the object of mitigating against its adverse impacts could be established when resources allow. 

Resolve : measure traffic through Cheriton and mitigate against its impacts




Appendix A

Extract of notes to WCC Enforcement and Legal dated 06.02.18

FREEMANS YARD, CHERITON

Section 106 Agreement ref: EMS/PL1/6/1330 dated 23 December 2010
Schedule of Proposed Amendments

All comment in red font is that made on behalf of Cheriton Parish Council and the residents of Freemans Yard Lane of which Cllr Line is a resident and is therefore declaring an interest.

Introduction

All references in the S106 to ‘Children’s Play Area’ are to be deleted or removed. This is because no play area is or will be provided, in accordance with the planning consent. Instead additional landscaping work has been carried out in accordance with an agreement between the developer and WCC, providing green and usable amenity ground which is the preferred use of the open space area as expressed by residents, parish council and local authority.
 
On behalf of Cheriton Parish Council the following representations are made in response to the above paragraph.

1. In a letter dated 16 October 2015 Duncan Faires of WCC wrote:

[image: ]

[image: ]

2. In a meeting of 23 November 2015 between Stuart Dunbar Dempsey of WCC and Gary Rumbell of Desarex Properties Ltd the Minutes of Meeting record:

‘The play area will not be provided on site as required by the s106 agreement, but a sum will be provided, for the parish council, in lieu.  This sum is £17,000 (ref: s106 agreement);’
3. And finally, in a notice of an application to modify or discharge a Planning Application dated 27 February 2017 the developer committed as follows:

Obligation: That instead of the provision of a children’s play area on open space land at Freemans Yard to the value of £17,000, the applicant will pay the said amount to the Parish Council to be used towards improvements to children’s play facilities elsewhere in Cheriton.

Signed Gary Rumbell (Desarex Properties Ltd)

Etc.’

The written record of all 3 documents exist and are appended to these notes for ease of reference marked items 1,2 and 3.
Cheriton Parish Council has relied upon the above in addition to the existing S106 and the expectation within the Council has therefore been that the sum of £17k will be paid by the developer to the Council.
In 30 November 2017 the Council was approached by the developer at a meeting with David Townshend of WCC and was asked to consider a revised proposal consisting of ‘works in kind’. No such proposal has yet been received, but discussion between the developer and the Council has continued and in recent correspondence the developer has identified the cost of what are referred to above as additional landscaping works as being £13,156, excluding any VAT that may apply.
A list of potential areas of work has since been provided to Gary Rumbell, and representatives of WCC in an email of 07 February 2018, but it is important to consider that whilst the Parish Council is desirous of achieving some means of agreement a simple assertion on the part of the developer that no cash sum may be expected by the Council and a similar assertion that ‘works in kind’ will be forthcoming will not be sufficient to allow the Parish Council to discharge its duties to the Community as it may reasonably be expected to do, and does not detract from the legally binding nature of the existing S106 nor the stated intention included in items 1 to 3 above which was to pay the sum of £17k in lieu of the Children’s Play Area on the Open Space Land.
Any change to the S106 that includes for an agreement which varies that understanding must therefore be binding upon the developer and end dated in agreement with Cheriton Parish Council, and with that objective in mind I would like to request a meeting with the developer and with WCC representatives present to include Stuart Dunbar Dempsey, David Townshend and Liz Ellam. 
Cheriton is a small Parish and it is in no small measure due to the absence of the above S106 monies that this year the Parish Council has needed to apply for an increase in the Parish precept of 129.4% in order to fund the replacement of the existing Recreation Ground Play Area, parts of which were condemned during 2017 and had therefore to be removed. 
You will appreciate therefore that the Parish Council is more than anxious to assure itself that a revised S106 agreement is not subject to the same delay nor effort on the part of many individuals, not least those working in WCC, to bring about the execution and completion of a revised agreement. 

06.02.18













Appendix A
S106 - OPEN SPACE LAND FREEMANS YARD LANE
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Lorraine Line  11/02/17



	
Freemans yard, Cheriton
	
	
	
	
Appendix A
	

	Section 106 'Works in Lieu'
	
	
	
	
	

	PROPOSED SCHEDULE OF RATES
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Quantity
	Unit
	Rate
	Total
	

	
	Railings
	
	
	
	
	

	1
	Colour coated straight railings
	
	m
	£20.35
	
	

	2
	Standard connectors (colour coated)
	nr
	£18.15
	
	

	3
	90 degree connectors (colour coated)
	
	nr
	£18.15
	
	

	4
	Variable bends or swivel joints (colour coated)
	nr
	£27.50
	
	

	
	Concrete Posts
	
	
	
	
	

	5
	Remove existing and replace new concrete post
	nr
	£385.00
	
	

	6
	Repair existing concrete bollards:-
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Minor repair (less than 1 hour)
	
	nr
	£44.00
	
	

	
	Medium repair (1 hour to 2 hours)
	
	nr
	£88.00
	
	

	
	Major repair (2 hours to 4 hours)
	
	nr
	£154.00
	
	

	
	Regulatory Controls
	
	
	
	
	

	7
	Traffic Management (Provisional Sum, subject to extent of work. If work areas are extensive, cost may exceed Provisional Sum; if work is confined to less extensive and isolated areas, cost may be less than Provisional Sum)
	1
	PROV
	£2,500.00
	£2,000.00
	

	8
	Temporary Barriers and Screens to bridges / rivers (Provisional Sum, subject to extent of work. If work areas are extensive, cost may exceed Provisional Sum; if work is confined to less extensive and isolated areas, cost may be less than Provisional Sum)
	1
	PROV
	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	

	
	Other

	
	
	
	
	

	9
	Repainting Posts and Railings in situ - Not included, all rails will either be colour coated off site, all new posts will be painted white offsite

	10
	Post Foundations - Not included, replacement posts will be cut at base and new post secured by steel dowel / chemical anchors

	11
	Dayworks - Other works required and instructed which are not covered under the above will be charged at labour £30 per hour and materials / plant cost plus 20%

	
	
	
	



Appendix B
APPENDIX B – Rivermead Bridge Engineering Works

Dear Cllr Line, 
  
I refer to your Email to Lee Jenkins copied bellow. 
  
At our meeting on 31st of May, it was agreed that the final decision about the traffic lights needed to be referred to the street works coordinator and road safety officers who are the experts in this field.  The Street works coordinator visited the junction with Lee and after careful consideration of the works and its effect on all the road users including people in the parish, he came to the conclusion that installing temporary traffic lights would not make the situation any safer. In fact, he believes installing temporary traffic lights may make the junction less safe for the people who are making the right turn manoeuvre onto the A272. An extract of his email was copied to you by Lee previously. 
  
In light of the advice temporary traffic lights will not be installed. I appreciate that this is not what you were hoping for but can assure you that the correct experts in traffic safety have been consulted. 
  
Regards 
  
Mohammed Aliyar BSc MSc CEng MICE 
Group Engineer (Structures Client)
Economy, Transport and Environment Department
Hampshire County Council
Tel: 01962 847529            HPSN:2007529
Email: mohammed.aliyar@hants.gov.uk 
http://www3.hants.gov.uk/sharedexpertise.htm 
Copyright Hampshire County Council 2004Disclaimer   Privacy Statement 
  Please consider the environment before printing this e-mail 
   
From: LORRAINE LINE [mailto:lorraineline01@btinternet.com] 
Sent: 22 June 2018 13:06
To: Jenkins, Lee
Cc: atcollett@gmail.com; Waldron, Jackie; bandbforestry@btinternet.com
Subject: Re: FW: Bridge Maintenance Works in Cheriton 
  
Dear Lee 
  
Thank you for the below. We will of course help re the Noticeboards, but I would be remiss if I didn't mention that they will not have the same 'reach' as the Parish magazine and despite the fact that I appreciate you must have a significant work load, I am nonetheless disappointed that the deadline for copy was missed. 
  
The response re traffic lights fails to appreciate that the work changes 'normal conditions' for those living in one half of the Parish who routinely access the A272 via the Beauworth crossroads, in order to avoid the right turn onto the A272 at the Kilmeston crossroads. You have seen the crossroads and are therefore aware that the topography combined with the fact that not everyone observes the 30mph limit makes the right hand turn hazardous. 
  
I would therefore ask that the decision on the temporary traffic lights is reviewed and that the review takes place only after the street works coordinator has paid a site visit to the Parish, in which either I or Cllr Frampton would be happy to participate. The absence of traffic lights during the works to the Rivermead bridge creates a new hazard for drivers living in the Parish to negotiate and only one half of the equation is being considered therefore if it is only those who are driving that stretch of the A272 past Cheriton whose safety needs have been considered in arriving at the decision on the temporary traffic lights. 
  
Thank you very much indeed for keeping in touch Lee, and I look forward to hearing further. 
  
Kind regards, 
  
Lorraine Line 
Cheriton Parish Council 
   
Lorraine Line
July 2018
Appendix Four

Cheriton Parish Council- Report on Play Area.  10.7.18.
1) We are delighted to confirm that the community supported council’s intention to take out a Public Works Loan to fund the significant element of the replacement of the Play Area.  The result was 47 households in favour and 6 against.  
We have now received approval from the DCLG to apply for the loan.  
Resolution: The RFO to apply for a Public Works loan of £39,000.
2) The Play Area working group have assessed the quotations provided by 5 companies and are in the process of working more closely with two potential suppliers to refine their submissions.  It is hoped that the working group will be in a position to make a recommendation to council in the next couple of weeks.  
Resolution: To determine a sub-group of council who will determine the provider of the new play area, and are authorised to request the RFO to place the order.  
Cllr Scallan will liaise with the trustees of the recreation ground and other users of the recreation ground when timescales for the actual works are known.  Typical lead times are approximately 6 weeks.  
3) Fundraising.  A profit of £253 was made from the Royal Wedding refreshments stall.
The Crowdfunding page has now been closed. A total of £553.08 (minus Paypal and JustGiving fees) has been transferred to the Cheriton Play Area account by Jo Downie.
4) Play area inspections- including a review of the risks and issues log
Cllr Scallan will put together a new rota for the weekly inspections.  We hope to invite new people to join the rota when the new play area is in place.  It will be necessary for everyone on the rota to be retrained when the new equipment is in place.  
The current issues/risks log is enclosed with this report. Whilst reviewing it, Cllrs attention is drawn to one matter in particular. One beam on the existing fort is deteriorating quite quickly and was identified as a medium risk in the last inspection (Feb 18) which recommended monitoring and preferably action within three months.  We have been quoted £285 +vat to replace this beam with a lead time of 4 weeks.  

Resolution: To determine whether to make this repair given that the replacement of the play area is now likely to take place within the next three months.  



[image: ]


Appendix Five

Report of the Matterley Estate Working Group for 10 July 2018

1. SDNP Planning Committee Meeting on 14 June 2018. DP attended to represent CPC and himself in a 3-minute speaking slot to oppose planning application SDNP/18/01309/FUL (Retention of the existing car/coach park at the junction of A272/A31). Fortunately, the Landscape Officer had raised several objections and the Director of Planning recommended refusal. This was agreed by all 10 Members present at the meeting. Subsequently, it has been learned that Boomtown will be allowed to use this car/coach park during their event in August but that the land owner will thereafter be the subject of enforcement proceedings to achieve removal of the aggregate/scalpings/road planings and the reinstatement of the land to its previous condition.
2. Boomtown Community Consultation Meeting scheduled for 9 July. This was cancelled but an offer was made to consider any new comments. DP requested that two temporary road signs be placed on the A272 at the Beauworth and Kilmeston cross roads “NO ACCESS TO A31, stay on A272”. The reason is that several thousand cars are to be parked off Rodfield Lane (Ovington Down Farm) and all/some may exit the car park in a southerly direction on Monday 13 August and be made to turn left along the A272 towards Cheriton. Many drivers will no doubt want to access the A31 and they should be deterred from driving through Cheriton. 
3. Notifications about licensing or planning applications regarding Matterley Estate, Matterley Bowl or Ovington Down Farm. The Parish Clerk was requested to copy all such notifications received from Winchester City Council and the South Downs National Park Authority to DP.
4. Boomtown Public Information. DP had already reserved space in the August issue of Church & Village for a synopsis of the public information provided for the Boomtown event in August and this will be sent to the Editor.
[bookmark: _GoBack]
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Notes/Actions Taken from Checks

Item # Observation Date Noted

Who have you reported it to and 

how? Action Taken

Resolved? Notes

1

Approach to the play area from the Goodens. Path is obstructed with vegetation 

and fencing poor. 

9th September 2017 NS informed Clerk at PC meeting.

Clerk requested to write to Rec Landlords requesting 

the right of way is cleared.

No

Proposed: revise this action to write to the Rec Committee. The 

terms of their lease are for them to maintain.

2

Chicken wire fencing needs straightening 8th Jan 2018 SH to NS via Play Area Check Jamie will have a look this weekend

Yes    New wire put in place.

3

Shrub on bank needs pruning 8th Jan 2018 SH to NS via Play Area Check Jamie will have a look this weekend

Yes    Pruned.

4

Noted that a couple of plugs that cover screws had come off rocker. Not a finger 

trap.

8th Jan 2018 SH to NS via Play Area Check

Discussed at Jan PC and risk accepted as low. Rocker 

will be replaced; not a finger trap; and check of rocker 

includes checking the rocker is 'tight'.

Yes for now. PC accepts risk

5

Pin still missing from Cecil's side gate. 

04/11/2017NS via Play Area Check

NS raised to Vitaplay who said they would resolve. 

No Chased again- July 18

6

Slippery around access areas to the new gate/corner towards fort.

07/02/2018NS highlighting to PC meeting 12th Feb

Agreed risk acceptable under current weather

Agreed risk acceptable under 

current weather

6

Rusted electrical cabinet - open’ full of leaves adjacent to compound managed by 

WCC as you walk away from the PA and towards the Goodens.

11/03/2018Email to NS and SH.

SH has contacted WWC, SSE, The Rec Treasurer to make 

them aware of this. SSE view is it is not their 

responsibility. The unit supplies power to the cricket 

pavailion and cherry trees pre-school. SH has arranged 

for wire to be put around cabinet pending final 

resolution. Highlighted at PC on 10th April 18. See 

notes section for more. No

At PC Meet of 10th April Doug took an action to look at the situation further, 

to try and establish ownership of the cabinet. SSE state it is not their 

responsibility. NS has raised with the Rec Committee for them to fix this. 

Rec Committee disputed this but have not responded to NS reply on the 

matter.

7

Wobbly bridge upper support rail has sizeable hole developing where wood is 

rotting. Splinter hazard in the making.



13/03/2018NS and Sue Herdman

NS called inspection company to discuss filling with 

filler. Advised not to bother but rather continue to 

monitor lower beam instead, and progress replacement 

of beam/structure in the meantime. Highlighted to PC at 

Meeting on 10th April 2018.

No

Beam to be monitored and depending on fort replacement 

timescales, replace beam.

8

Lettering fading on notice board but number is fine.

13/03/2018NS as part of inpection report

Continue to monitor and replace if becomes 

unreadable.

No

9

Broken fencing

16/04/2018LL informed NS

None- damage potentially caused by football

No Not planning to remedy in current play area.

10

Grass getting long

24/04/2018LB informed NS

None to date- grass cutter folding business, 

Yes New grass cutter required. 

11Slightly raised screw on picnic table- not dangerous 20/05/2018NS noted  NS will take screwdriver next time attending No

12

Rubber matting under the picnic table has exposed sections now 

protruding.  Covered by table atm so less of a trip hazard. Similar 

between Rocker Fish and table. See photo 31/05/2018Liz reported to NS NS will report to PC No

13One branch is getting lower near notice board 31/05/2018Liz reported to NS NS will report to PC No

14Path from Goodens now quite overgrown, as per item 1 07/06/2018Andy reported to NS NS will report to PC No Recommendation is Clerk to ask Rec Committee to fix

15Gate from Cecil's side not springing shut 07/06/2018Andy reported to NS NS will report to PC No

16Some nettles on bank, and few weeds in the wood chippings 07/06/2018Andy reported to NS NS will report to PC Yes Pulled out

172 poles on fort can be twisted - photograph taken 01/07/2018Lorraine reported to NS and SH NS will email VitaPlay No See what Vitaplay says; and raise to PC via log.
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Regulation 4(5)

NOTICE OF AN APPLICATION TO MODIFY OR DISCHARGE A PLANNING OBLIGATION UNDER
SECTION 106A OF THE TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990

(to be published in a newspaper or to be served on any person(s) against whom the planning
obligation is enforceable)

(Notice to be given by applicant)

1 give notice that Desarex Properties Limited

s applying to the Winchester City Council

to modify the planning obligation described below
Planning Obligation

Obligation: That instead of the provision of a children's play area on open space land at Freemans
Yard to the value of £17,000, the applicant will pay the said amount to the Parish Council to be used
towards improvements to children's play facilities elsewhere in Cheriton.

Land to which the obligation relates: Freemans Yard, School Lane, Cheriton, Alresford, Hampshire
Date on which obligation was entered into: 23 December 2010

Any person against whom the planning obligation is enforceable who wishes to make
representations about this application should write to Winchester City Council (City Offices,
Colebrook Street, Winchester, Hampshire, 5023 9LJ) by 21 March 2017

Signed .
Print Name Gary Rumbell (Desarex Properties Limited)

Date: 27 February 2017




